CABINET/COMMISSIONERS' DECISION MAKING MEETING 12th March, 2018

Present:- Councillor Read (in the Chair); Commissioner Ney, Councillors Alam, Beck, Hoddinott, Lelliott, Roche, Watson and Yasseen.

Also in attendance was Councillor Steele, Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board.

Apologies for absence were received from Commissioner Bradwell and Commissioner Kenny.

The webcast of Cabinet and Commissioners' Decision Making Meetings can be viewed at:-

https://rotherham.public-i.tv/core/portal/webcasts/enctag/Executive%252BArea

121. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest to report.

122. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Councillor Sansome referred to Item 7 on the agenda and the new applications for Business Rates Discretionary Rate Relief and more specifically Application 3 for Swinton Recreation Ground. He described the work of the registered charity and formally requested if consideration could be given to 100% relief for this financial year.

The Chair, Councillor Read, and Councillor Alam gave an assurance that they would look carefully at the process and respond direct to Councillor Sansome.

123. PROPOSALS FOR CONSULTATION ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE EARLY HELP STRATEGY: PHASE TWO & PHASE THREE

Consideration was given to the report outlining proposals for Phase Two and Three of the Early Help Strategy with the aim of ensuring that Early Help practitioners and managers had the right skills mix to respond to the needs of families and that the workforce was supported with the right levels of management support and oversight.

The proposed redesigned services would provide targeted, evidenced based interventions through a variety of delivery points and negotiated spaces (community buildings, Youth Centres and Children Centres) relevant to the diversity of the community and would be flexible enough to meet changing patterns of current and future demand, not fixed or bound to buildings that were no longer fit for purpose, to deliver outstanding outcomes for children, young people and families in Rotherham.

A robust ninety day consultation would involve meetings with all staff as well as formal communication via letter and the offer of individual support through Human Resources (HR) and Early Help managers. The consultation would involve the Trade Unions and be delivered through a combination of public meetings, online surveys and would seek the views of parents, young people, Members, partners, stakeholders, professionals and members of the community through a series of consultation events across the Borough.

Whilst there would be some loss of buildings as part of the proposals, there would still be some minimal impact in the review to staffing structures which would seek to reduce management capacity as the Early Help offer became further embedded across the wider Early Help Partnership.

This report had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board as part of the pre-Scrutiny process who were in support of the recommendations, subject to, following the consultation, the final proposals being submitted to the Board prior to consideration by the Commissioner.

Commissioner Ney agreed:- (1) That an extensive ninety day consultation period (sixty day public and thirty day staff) on the proposed implementation of Phase Two and Phase Three of the Early Help Strategy 2016-2019.

- (2) That the proposed timeline for consultation and implementation of the Early Help Strategy Phase Two and Phase Three as set out in the report be approved.
- (3) That a further report be submitted to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board in October 2018 following completion of the consultation prior to any consideration by the Commissioners/Cabinet.

124. COUNCIL PLAN 2017/18 QUARTER 3 PERFORMANCE REPORT

Consideration was given to the report which detailed how the Council Plan for the period 2017-2020 and was approved by Elected Members at the Council meeting on 12th July, 2017. The plan represented the core document that underpinned the Council's overall vision, setting out headline priorities, indicators and measures that would demonstrate its delivery. Alongside it sat the Council's Performance Management Framework which explained to all Council staff how robust performance monitoring and management arrangements are required to ensure effective implementation.

To ensure that the delivery of actions and their impact was assessed, formal quarterly performance reports were required to the public Cabinet and Commissioners' Decision-Making meeting, with an opportunity for

pre-Scrutiny consideration in line with new governance arrangements. This report was the third report in the 2017/18 reporting cycle covering Quarter 3 1st October, to 31st December, 2017.

The Performance Report and Performance Dashboard/Scorecard (Appendices A and B) provided an analysis of the Council's current performance against fourteen key delivery outcomes and seventy-two measures. This report was based on the current position of available data, along with an overview of progress on key projects and activities which also contributed towards the delivery of the Council Plan.

At the end of this third quarter (October to December, 2017) 21 measures had either met or had exceeded the target set in the Council Plan. This represented 40.4% of the total number of indicators where data was available or where targets have been set. The direction of travel was positive for thirty-four (55.7%) of the indicators measured in this quarter. The Priority area with the highest proportion of targets met was Priority 5 (A modern, efficient Council).

Cabinet Members provided an update in accordance with current performance for service areas:-

Councillor Beck, Cabinet Member for Housing, reported on the number of homes delivered during the year which, by the end of Quarter 3, had amounted to 337 within an annual ambitious target of 650. Work remained ongoing to improve this indicator, but the Council were reliant on contributions from the private sector. It was hoped once the Local Plan was formally adopted the delivery of new housing numbers would improve in coming years.

In terms of selective licensing it was anticipated by the end of Quarter 4 the compliance of landlords target would be achieved.

Councillor Roche, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health, confirmed the direction of travel for Adult Social Care and Safeguarding was positive, along with the Direct Payments review. Progress was being made with the aspirational Public Health targets.

Councillor Hoddinott, Cabinet Member for Waste, Roads and Community Safety, confirmed the measures on tackling anti-social behaviour (ASB), hate crime, and domestic abuse, have been impacted on this quarter due to changes in the system used by South Yorkshire Police to gather statistics which were used by the Council to measure progress.

Performance in relation to all four requirements for Licensing had improved and was now at 100% for three elements with the fourth for drivers with the BTEC qualification at 94.4%.

Councillor Watson, Deputy Leader, reported on the priority measures for Children and Young People's Services and the increase in numbers of

children who were subjects of Child Protection Plans and Looked After. This was not just a Rotherham issue, but across the country.

There were a number of Looked After Children who had had three or more placements in a year and further work was taking place looking at the reasons for these disrupted placements.

The suite of indicators were moving in the right direction due to action being taken by services.

Councillor Yasseen, Cabinet Member for Neighbourhood Working and Cultural Services, reported on visitor numbers, which had overall decreased in Quarter 3, which was reflective of the winter period. The Civic Theatre, however, saw the pantomime season help it achieve its highest return so far this year which was credit to the team involved.

In Quarter 3 the number of engagements had risen again, by 7,454.

Customer satisfaction remained high in Libraries and in the Customer Service Centres with a reported satisfaction rate of 99.76%. Satisfaction at Heritage sites had increased by 5.1% since Quarter 2.

Councillor Lelliott, Cabinet Member for Jobs and the Local Economy, confirmed Quarter 3 had again seen the Planning Service achieve 100% in determination in all three categories of application.

Footfall had decreased in the Town Centre and support was being provided to market traders and retailers following the introduction of a task and finish group, chaired by the Cabinet Member.

Progress towards delivering the Town Centre Masterplan had been maintained.

Resolved:- (1) That the overall position and direction of travel in relation to performance be noted.

- (2) That consideration be given to measures which have not progressed in accordance with the target set and the actions required to improve performance, including future performance clinics
- (3) That the performance reporting timetable for 2017/18 be noted.

125. FEES AND CHARGES 2018-19

Consideration was given to a report which detailed the proposed fees and charges for the Regeneration and Environment Directorate for 2018/19 and beyond and were reflected in the budget savings proposals included in the Council's Budget and Council Tax setting report, which were approved by Council on the 28th February, 2018.

The charges for each service were presented in Appendices A - S. Housing Revenue Account Rents and Service charges had been agreed on 15th January, 2018 and Allotment Rents 2019/20 agreed on 19th February. The report detailed fees and charges for the remainder of the Council's services which had been increased by 3% with a few exceptions.

In addition, it was suggested that there be a revision to the Regulation and Enforcement Charges 2018/19 in relation to Section 1.9 (High Hedges) as the fee went beyond 3% and should be brought into line with the 3%.

Section 1.10 (Fixed Penalty Notices) with regards to litter, the fine would be £80.00 and £150 for a late payment. Fly tipping fines would be £300 and £400 for a late payment.

This report had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board as part of the pre-Scrutiny process who were in support of the recommendations and the revised amendments, subject to a further report being submitted to the Board in six months' time to review the income targets.

The query at the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board regarding the safe removal of bees had now been responded to.

Resolved:- That the fees and charge for 2018/19 with the revisions identified above be approved.

126. NEW APPLICATIONS FOR BUSINESS RATES DISCRETIONARY RELIEF

Consideration was given to a report which detailed four applications for the award of a discretionary business rate relief. This was in accordance with the Council's Discretionary Business Rates Relief Policy (approved 12th December, 2016).

The Strategic Director for Finance and Customer Services clarified the position and addressed the request by Councillor Sansome in his question to the Cabinet this morning and confirmed this discretionary relief was for the award of 20% discretionary top up to support relief already received by the charitable organisations.

The outstanding success of charitable organisations in Rotherham was highlighted by Cabinet Members.

Resolved:- That 20% discretionary top up rate relief for the period 1st April, 2018 to 31st March, 2019 be awarded to 27th Rotherham Woodsetts Scout Group, Catcliffe Memorial Hall, Swinton Recreation Ground and Sheffield Royal Society for the Blind.

127. REFRESHED HEALTH AND WELLBEING STRATEGY 2018 - 2025

Consideration was given to the refreshed Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2018-2025 which was submitted for endorsement prior to formal sign-off by the Health and Wellbeing Board at its meeting on 14th March, 2018. This was good news for Rotherham and highlighted the strengths of partnership working.

The existing Strategy ran until the end of 2018, however, the Board had agreed that, due to a number of strategic drivers influencing the role of Health and Wellbeing Boards such as the local Integrated Health and Social Care Place Plan, an early refresh was appropriate. The refresh would ensure that it remained fit for purpose and strengthened the Board's role in relation to high level assurance and holding partners to account as well as influencing commissioning across the health and social care system and wider determinants of health.

Resolved:- That the refreshed Health and Wellbeing Strategy for 2018-2025 be endorsed.

128. RECOMMENDATIONS FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT BOARD

Consideration was given to the circulated report, the contents of which were included as part of the relevant items and the details included accordingly.

129. SPECIAL THANKS

The Cabinet wished to place on record, on behalf of the Council, its thanks and appreciation to those members of staff directly responsible for clearing roads and ensuring refuse was collected during the recent period of inclement weather.